

THE UNIVERSITY of EDINBURGH

Edinburgh Research Explorer

The good, the bad and the ugly

Citation for published version:

Carén, H, Pollard, SM & Beck, S 2013, 'The good, the bad and the ugly: epigenetic mechanisms in glioblastoma' Molecular Aspects of Medicine, vol. 34, no. 4, pp. 849-62. DOI: 10.1016/j.mam.2012.06.007

Digital Object Identifier (DOI):

10.1016/j.mam.2012.06.007

Link: Link to publication record in Edinburgh Research Explorer

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Published In: Molecular Aspects of Medicine

Publisher Rights Statement:

Copyright © 2013 Elsevier Ltd. This document may be redistributed and reused, subject to certain conditions.

General rights

Copyright for the publications made accessible via the Edinburgh Research Explorer is retained by the author(s) and / or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing these publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

Take down policy The University of Edinburgh has made every reasonable effort to ensure that Edinburgh Research Explorer content complies with UK legislation. If you believe that the public display of this file breaches copyright please contact openaccess@ed.ac.uk providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.



Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect

Molecular Aspects of Medicine



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/mam

The good, the bad and the ugly: Epigenetic mechanisms in glioblastoma Helena Carén*, Steven M. Pollard*, Stephan Beck*

UCL Cancer Institute, University College London, 72 Huntley Street, London WC1E 6BT, United Kingdom

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Available online 4 July 2012

Keywords: Epigenetics Glioma DNA methylation Central nervous system (CNS) Differentiation Cancer stem cells

ABSTRACT

Cell type-specific patterns of gene expression reflect epigenetic changes imposed through a particular developmental lineage as well as those triggered by environmental cues within adult tissues. There is great interest in elucidating the molecular basis and functional importance of epigenetic mechanisms in both normal physiology and disease – particularly in cancer, where abnormal '-omic' states are often observed. In this article we review recent progress in studies of epigenetic mechanisms in the most common primary adult brain cancer, glioblastoma multiforme. Three distinct areas are discussed. First, the evidence in support of ongoing 'normal' epigenetic processes associated with differentiation – as predicted by 'cancer stem cell' models of the disease. Second, identification of site-specific and global epigenetic abnormalities. Third, genetic disruptions directly within the core epigenetic machinery, exemplified by the recently identified mutations within isocitrate dehydrogenase genes IDH1/2 and variant histone genes H3.3/H3F3A. These constitute the 'good, the bad and the ugly' of epigenetic mechanisms in cancer.

© 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introduction	849
	1.1. Epigenetic models of cancer development	850
2.	Glioblastoma	851
	2.1. Cancer stem cell models of glioblastoma	851
3.	The variety of DNA methylation alterations in tumourigenesis	852
	3.1. 'New' forms of methylation and its potential involvement in tumourigenesis	853
4.	Disruption of the histone 'code'	854
5.	The emerging links between genetics and epigenetics	855
	5.1. IDH1/2 mutation and DNA methylation	855
	5.2. Histone H3 mutations in gliomas	856
6.	Epigenetic therapy	856
7.	Concluding remarks	858
	Acknowledgements	858
	References	858

1. Introduction

The term "epigenetics" was originally coined in the 1940s, when Conrad Waddington used it to refer to the study of processes by which genotypes give rise to phenotypes (Waddington, 1942). Nowadays, epigenetics is more commonly defined

* Corresponding authors. Tel.: +44 (0)207679 0963. E-mail addresses: h.caren@ucl.ac.uk (H. Carén), steven.pollard@ucl.ac.uk (S.M. Pollard), s.beck@ucl.ac.uk (S. Beck).



Review

^{0098-2997/\$ -} see front matter @ 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.mam.2012.06.007

as a mitotic and/or meiotic heritable change in phenotype or gene expression caused by mechanisms other than changes in the underlying DNA sequence. DNA methylation, histone modifications and non-coding RNAs are the most intensively studied epigenetic mechanisms that affect gene expression. Disruption to each of these forms of regulatory control have been noted for a wide range of human cancers. For an excellent review of the history of cancer epigenetics the reader is referred to an article by Feinberg et al. (Feinberg and Tycko, 2004).

1.1. Epigenetic models of cancer development

Cancer initiation and progression involves a series of genetic alterations in a single founding cell that subsequently undergoes continuous evolution and clonal selection to generate a dominant clone – termed the *clonal genetic model of cancer* (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2000). In the early 1980's it was discovered that changes to epigenetic state (DNA methylation) are also frequent in cancer, and can influence transcription of genes controlling growth-promoting and suppressing pathways (Feinberg and Tycko, 2004). As such there is a need to incorporate these events into current models of cancer. However, it remains unclear whether these alterations are necessary or sufficient for initiating and/or sustaining malignant cellular behaviour.

Epigenetic changes are often observed at the earliest stages of neoplasia within the altered tissue stem and progenitor cells. These observations have led to *the epigenetic progenitor model* (Feinberg et al., 2006). According to this model, transformation to a malignant state occurs in three steps. First, an essential early epigenetic disruption of stem/progenitor cells providing an expansion of an epigenetically permissive population. Second, an initiating genetic alteration in a 'gatekeeper gene' (tumour suppressor gene or an oncogene). Third, genetic and epigenetic plasticity resulting in an enhanced ability to stably evolve the phenotype. An important difference to the clonal genetic model is that the epigenetic 'hits' occur early, and are necessary to create an appropriate expansion of a polyclonal population, that is the cellular substrate for subsequent genetic alterations and transformation.



Fig. 1. Three types of epigenetic mechanisms involved in differentiation of cancer stem cells. The 'good' mechanisms that operate to generate the cellular hierarchy in normal cell differentiation; the 'bad' epigenetic mechanisms, such as silencing of tumour suppressors, which are potentially reversible; and the 'ugly' mechanisms disrupted in a cancer irreversibly through genetic alterations to the core epigenetic machinery.

Subclonal genetic heterogeneity – so called *branching evolution models* – also creates heterogeneity within the tumour population. This has been described for acute myeloid leukaemia (AML) (Anderson et al., 2011) and more recently for brain cancers and renal carcinomas (Calabrese et al., 2007; Gerlinger et al., 2012). Programs of cellular differentiation, which are steered and stabilised by epigenetic mechanisms, also create phenotypic variation within the tumour cell population. Thus, tumours can display a variety of phenotypically distinct developmental/differentiation states layered on top of the genetic alterations. This intra-tumoural genetic and epigenetic heterogeneity likely underlies the inherent adaptability and resistance to therapies for most cancers. Establishing the validity of these models for each type of human cancer is critical. Likely a complicated picture will emerge, with each type of cancer as well as its various subtypes and stages of progression, displaying unique combinations and varieties of both genetic and epigenetic changes.

The specific focus of this article is the high grade glioma, glioblastoma multiforme (GBM). We review three major areas: (1) The 'good' epigenetic mechanisms that operate during differentiation to generate the cellular hierarchy. (2) The 'bad' epigenetic mechanisms, such as silencing of tumour suppressors, which are cancer-specific alterations that are nevertheless potentially reversible. (3) The 'ugly' mechanisms, disrupted in a cancer irreversibly through genetic alterations to the core epigenetic machinery (Fig. 1).

2. Glioblastoma

GBM is the most common and aggressive form of primary brain cancer. Current treatments for patients with these cancers are largely ineffective and the median survival is only fourteen months (Stupp et al., 2005). GBM is a form of a highgrade astrocytoma, with a large proportion of the tumour expressing the astrocyte marker, glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) (Hamaya et al., 1985; Jacque et al., 1978). These tumours most commonly arise without any prior clinical history of a precursor neoplasia and are referred to as primary GBM. GBM can also develop over a period of 1–10 years from lower-grade glial tumours, either astrocytomas or oligodendrogliomas. These are then termed secondary GBMs. Although histologically similar, primary and secondary GBMs have different patterns of genetic alterations. A major advance in the field during the past few years has been the identification of mutations in *IDH1*/2 as a hallmark of secondary GBM. We will discuss the significance of this oncogene and its potential relevance to epigenetics later in this review.

Simultaneous genetic disruptions to the canonical P53, RTK/PI3K and RB/CDK pathways are common in primary GBMs (McLendon et al., 2008; Parsons et al., 2008). However, within primary GBM at least three or four different subtypes have emerged based on patterns of gene expression and genetic changes (Phillips et al., 2006; Verhaak et al., 2010). These sub-types have been termed 'Proneural', 'Neural', 'Classical' and 'Mesenchymal', based defining gene expression signatures. The precise biological significance and etiology of these 'subtypes' and whether they truly reflect distinct forms of the disease, or instead alternative stages of disease progression remains unclear. However, certain subtypes do correlate with distinct patient survival times and response to therapy (Phillips et al., 2006; Verhaak et al., 2010). The 'proneural' group has a high frequency of *TP53* and *IDH1* mutations as well as *PDGFRA* mutations and overexpression. It includes significantly younger patients and also correlated with increased survival compared to other subtypes. The 'classical' subtype is mainly characterised by a high frequency of *EGFR* aberrations and the absence of *TP53* mutations, while the 'mesenchymal' subtype typically displays loss of the tumour suppressor gene *NF1*. The 'neural' group was less defined and did not show a unique deregulation of specific genes or pathways. This knowledge of the diversity of GBM will need to be incorporated into laboratory studies for a comprehensive understanding and modelling of the disease. Inevitably these differences need to be considered in design of new clinical trials – particularly targeted molecular therapies.

GBM is primarily a disease of adults. However, paediatric high grade glioma (HGG) has histological features of adult GBM and accounts for 15–20% of all childhood CNS tumours. Sadly only 10–30% of these patients survive more than 2 years after diagnosis. Recently our knowledge of the genetics of paediatric HGG has advanced considerably. Despite the similarities to GBM, studies have identified substantial differences in the molecular features underlying paediatric and adult high-grade gliomas and no correspondence to specific adult GBM subtype has been identified (Paugh et al., 2010). Common gain of chromosome 1q with a corresponding up-regulation in gene expression distinguishes childhood tumours from adult disease. *PDGFRA* is the most frequently occurring target of focal amplification in paediatric cases. Even those tumours that lack genetic amplification of *PDGFRA* or *PDGFRB* still show strong expression of the genes associated with *PDGFRA* amplification, suggesting a central role for this pathway. *IDH1*/2 mutations, commonly found in adult secondary gliomas, are also not present.

Noteworthy from these genetic analyses was the observation that paediatric GBM has a much more limited spectrum of genetic alterations than adult, with many of the tumours displaying a remarkably normal karyotype. This suggested the involvement of epigenetic disruptions, perhaps related to a specific spatial or temporal developmental context. In fact, in a highly significant advance, it has recently been reported by two groups that mutations within histone H3 and the associated chromatin modifying apparatus are frequent in paediatric brain cancers (discussed below) (Wu et al., 2012) (Schwartz-entruber et al., 2012).

2.1. Cancer stem cell models of glioblastoma

Alongside the inter- and intra-tumoural genetic heterogeneity, there is also cellular heterogeneity within the GBM tumour population with regard to differentiation status, with some cells displaying immature stem/progenitor cell markers while others have more mature differentiated features. The cancer stem cell hypothesis proposes that this variety of cellular developmental states is reflective of the normal cellular hierarchy that would exist within that tissue. Consequently the tumour might be viewed as a complex tissue/organ, or a 'caricature' of normal development (Liang et al., 2002; Reya et al., 2001). Thus, the normal processes of differentiation may suppress some or all of the malignant hallmarks and force cells to enter a non-malignant, possibly terminally differentiated state. In that case, it is likely that epigenetic mechanisms are likely employed to abolish capacity for self-renewal and 'lock in' a differentiated state (Shackleton et al., 2009).

Within the adult central nervous system multipotent stem cells have been identified that generate neurons and glia through development and are retained in specific anatomical sites within the adult brain – namely, the hippocampus and walls of the forebrain ventricles (Ihrie and Alvarez-Buylla, 2011). Since these stem cells are long-lived compared to their differentiated progeny, it is intuitive that they may be susceptible to genetic and/or epigenetic mutations that result in tumourigenesis. Individual GBM tumours contain cells with neural stem cell characteristics, such as expression of CD133⁺ and nestin. Isolation and characterisation of this subpopulation using cell sorting for CD133 expression, or using other markers, has shown this subpopulationc tumour initiating (Singh et al., 2003). These putative GBM stem cells can be harvested and expanded *in vitro* using neural stem cell culture conditions where they remain tumour-initiating upon transplantation and have the capacity to differentiate (Singh et al., 2003; Galli et al., 2004; Lee et al., 2006; Pollard et al., 2009). As only a subpopulation of the tumour cells display long-term self-renewal and are tumour-initiating these studies lend support to a cancer stem cell, or hierarchical model of tumour growth. Such putative 'cancer stem cells' may arise through transformation of *bone fide* adult stem cells, committed precursors or via de-differentiation (Stiles and Rowitch, 2008), mouse models suggest each route may be possible (Lu et al., 2004) (Chow et al., 2011).

The relevance and generality of the cancer stem cell model as applied to solid tumours is an area of much debate (Visvader and Lindeman, 2008). GBM cells can respond to differentiation cues and alter patterns of gene expression – for example, response to BMP suppresses tumour initiation and is accompanied by the upregulation of GFAP (Piccirillo et al., 2006). However, to date there is little data regarding the stability of this differentiation. A challenge for the field is to confirm that those 'normal' or 'good' processes of lineage commitment and differentiation can indeed suppress malignant cellular behaviour, that this is then a stable and irreversible event, and finally to then identify the molecular basis of process. These issues will need to be addressed across the spectrum of subtypes and monitor at distinct phases of disease progression.

3. The variety of DNA methylation alterations in tumourigenesis

Silencing and activation of tumour suppressors and oncogenes can occur through changes to DNA methylation. While 'bad', these alterations are nevertheless potentially reversible and therefore represent potential therapeutic targets.

The methylation of cytosine in the CpG dinucleotide is a common modification of DNA in mammalian genomes. This reaction is catalysed by the enzymes DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs), which use S-adenosyl methionine (SAM) as the methyl donor. The majority of CpGs reside within repetitive elements that are methylated. Another site of variable methylation is within the CpG islands which are often associated with promoter regions of genes, and are usually unmethylated. DNA hypermethylation of CpG islands is associated with gene silencing and is also typically present at imprinted genes, repetitive elements and in genes on the inactivated X-chromosome in females (Reik et al., 1987; Wolf et al., 1984).

The first epigenetic disruption described in human primary tumours was gene specific hypomethylation (Feinberg and Vogelstein, 1983). Since then, DNA hypomethylation, both genome-wide, leading to chromosomal instability, and gene-specific, leading to oncogene activation, has been described as a general feature of tumours. Examples of genes targeted by DNA hypomethylation include R-ras in gastric cancer and cyclin D2 and maspin in pancreatic cancer (Akiyama et al., 2003; Nishigaki et al., 2005; Oshimo et al., 2003). Gene-specific hypermethylation was first described for the *RB* gene in retinoblastoma (Greger et al., 1989) and many other tumour suppressor genes have been reported as methylated in tumours, for example *p*16, *VHL*, *MLH*1, *APC* and E-cadherin (reviewed in (Jones and Baylin, 2002)).

The association between DNA methylation and tumourigenesis has been documented for many years but a formal proof that aberrant DNA methylation can directly lead to tumourigenesis came in 2011 (Teng et al., 2011). The tumour suppressor genes *RASSF1A* and *HIC*1 were subjected to targeted methylation in human mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), which resulted in the formation of cancer stem cell-like cells and initiated transformation (Teng et al., 2011). By recruiting DNMTs to these loci, methylated DNA was introduced. The resulting cells showed genome-wide changes in DNA methylation and also altered p53 function. In addition, DNMT inhibitors were shown to reverse this phenotype.

Cancer-specific changes in patterns of DNA methylation that affect gene transcription have typically been ascribed to alterations at promoter regions that include CpG islands (Bird, 2002). However, as technologies for genome-wide analysis of DNA methylation patterns have improved it has now become clear that regions outside of the CpG islands may also have important regulatory roles (Irizarry et al., 2009). The differential methylation patterns that distinguish normal tissue types (T-DMRs; tissue differentially methylated regions) and patterns that can segregate colorectal cancer tissues from matched normal tissues (C-DMRs) are often located in CpG island 'shores' – regions with lower CpG density, surrounding the CpG islands (Irizarry et al., 2009). This was verified in another study using the Illumina GoldenGate technology to analyse 1505 CpG sites in 1628 samples of normal tissues, tumourigenic samples and non-cancerous disorders (Fernandez et al., 2012). Also in this study, CpG sites for which methylation discriminated between tissue types, were located in 5' non-CpG-island regions.

DNA methylation can also alter the expression of miRNAs, small non-coding RNAs that act as post-transcriptional regulators of gene expression (Saito and Jones, 2006).

Genome-wide DNA hypomethylation has been reported to occur in many tumour types, including GBMs (Cadieux et al., 2006). Hypomethylation of specific sequences was found to be associated with copy-number alterations of the adjacent euchromatin, suggesting that hypomethylation could predispose to specific genetic alterations that commonly occur in GBM. Many genes that are normally expressed in the healthy testis are activated by hypomethylation in cancer. One example is the melanoma-associated antigen 1 (*MAGE-*1), which has antigenic and immunotherapeutic value in GBM (Liu et al., 2004).

In GBM, there is frequent hypermethylation of tumour suppressors (*RB*1, *EMP*3, *RASSF1A* and *BLU*), cell cycle regulators (p16INK4a and p15INK4b), DNA repair genes (*MGMT*, *MLH*1), and genes involved in tumour invasion and apoptosis (*DAPK*, *TIMP*3 and *CDH*1) (Alaminos et al., 2005; Costello et al., 1994; Fukushima et al., 2005; Gonzalez-Gomez et al., 2003; Herman et al., 1996; Hesson et al., 2004; Horiguchi et al., 2003; Nakamura et al., 2001b; Uhlmann et al., 2003).

A well-studied example of a hypermethylated gene in GBM with important consequences for clinical management is *MGMT*, a DNA repair enzyme that is methylated in 68% of glioblastomas (Blanc et al., 2004). DNA hypermethylation of *MGMT* is more frequently associated with secondary GBMs than in primary GBMs or low-grade astrocytomas (Nakamura et al., 2001a). Silencing of *MGMT* is associated with an increased mutation rate and poor outcome in GBM. However, as GBMs with silenced *MGMT* cannot repair the DNA correctly, treatment with alkylating agents such as temozolomide has been demonstrated to be more effective in this group of tumours (Paz et al., 2004), making it a valuable biomarker for predicting drug responsiveness. Hence, *MGMT* methylation status is now being used in the clinical management of GBM patients.

In a study analysing 807 genes in 87 GBMs using Illumina GoldenGate methylation arrays, genes that were found to be hypermethylated in GBMs included many targets of the PRC2 (Polycomb repressive complex 2 (Martinez et al., 2009), suggesting that GBM might be driven by cells with stem cell-like epigenetic features. Seven genes (*HOXA11*, *CD81*, *PRKCDBP*, *TES*, *MEST*, *TNFRSF10A* and *FZD*9) were found hypermethylated in more than 50% of cases (Martinez et al., 2009). Of these, the gene *TES* has also previously been reported as methylated and down-regulated in GBM, as well as upregulated by pharmacological treatment with 5-aza-dC in GBM cell lines (Mueller et al., 2007).

3.1. 'New' forms of methylation and its potential involvement in tumourigenesis

CpG methylation is the canonical form of DNA methylation in eukaryotes. However, methylation of other sites was noted many years ago (Ramsahoye et al., 2000; Salomon and Kaye, 1970; Woodcock et al., 1987). In 2009, non-CG methylation was reported to constitute around 25% of all methylation sites in embryonic stem (ES) cells (Lister et al., 2009). Increases in non-CpG methylation were found at gene bodies and depletion in protein binding sites and enhancers. Sites of non-CG methylation were removed following induced differentiation of the embryonic stem cells and conversely were restored in somatic cells reprogrammed to an ES-like state using induced pluripotent stem cell methodologies (Lister et al., 2009). Thus, it is possible that this specific mark is a unique feature of pluripotent stem cells. Whether the presence of non-CG methylation in pluripotent ES cells directly regulates differentiation potential or instead is a passive feature of the cells is currently unclear. In a recent study, however, non-CG methylation was also detected in the adult mouse frontal cortex, at the same average levels as in ES cells, suggesting that non-CG methylation is not a unique characteristic of pluripotent stem cells (Xie et al., 2012). A clearer picture will emerge once a broader range of tissue and tumour types has been assessed for this mark.

Another variant of DNA methylation that is of growing interest is 5-hydroxymethylcytosine (5hmC). 5hmC was originally identified in human and mouse brain and was proposed to have a role in epigenetic control of neuronal function (Kriaucionis and Heintz, 2009) (Tahiliani et al., 2009). This modification is catalysed through oxidisation of 5-methylcytosine by the teneleven translocation (TET) family. Three TET members have been characterised in vertebrates; TET1, TET2 and TET3, and their functions have been implicated in early embryogenesis, genome reprogramming, stem cell differentiation and haematopiesis (Ficz et al., 2011; Gu et al., 2011; Quivoron et al., 2011). The discovery of 5hmC provided an important clue for the long postulated, but hitherto elusive process of active cytosine demethylation (Ooi and Bestor, 2008). In a series of elegant studies, 5hmC was shown to be further oxidised to 5-formylcytosine (5fC) and 5-carboxylcytosine (5caC) and the latter was found to be a substrate for Thymine DNA Glycosylase (TDG) that triggered excision of 5caC and replacement by unmodified cytosine by activation of the base excision repair (BER) pathway (He et al., 2011; Ito et al., 2011; Zhang et al., 2012).

Whether 5hmC has additional functions in addition to being an intermediate in DNA demethylation is unclear and remains controversial. According to one study, the distribution of 5hmC cannot be explained by the distribution of 5mC (Pastor et al., 2011). Genome-wide profiling found 5hmC to be enriched at exons and near transcriptional start sites, particularly those occupied with bivalent histone marks. In general, promoters marked with 5hmC were found to have lower levels of gene expression. This is contrasted by another study where 5hmC at promoters and CpG islands was found to be associated with increased transcription (Ficz et al., 2011). This study further found 5hmC to be largely absent in Dnmt triple knockout mouse ES cells, supporting the hypothesis that 5hmC is derived from pre-existing 5mC. Clearly, more work is required to clarify the possible functions of 5hmC, including the identification of 5hmC-binding proteins. The discovery of hydroyxymethyl pryrimidine (HMP) binding proteins in bacteria suggests that such proteins may exist in mammals as well (Devedjiev et al., 2004).

In a study analysing the tissue distribution of 5hmC, the highest 5hmC levels were observed in terminally differentiated cells, while less differentiated tissue stem/progenitor cells had very low levels (Haffner et al., 2011). Also, tumour samples from prostate, breast and colon had reduced levels compared to normal tissues. Immunohistochemistry and isotope-based

liquid chromatography mass spectrometry (LC–MS) was used to investigate the presence and distribution of 5hmC in human brain and brain tumours (Kraus et al., 2012). The study showed a high level of 5hmC in the normal adult brain, immunohistochemistry identified 61.5% 5hmC positive cells in the cortex and 32.4% 5hmC in white matter areas. In tumours, the levels were much lower, from 1.1% in glioblastomas to 8.9% in grade I gliomas. Using LC–MS, the normal adult human brain tissues showed 0.7%–1.17% 5hmC/deoxyguanosine (dG) with lower levels in grade II diffuse astrocytomas, 0.24 % 5hmC/dG, and the lowest in glioblastomas, 0.078% 5hmC/dG. The levels of 5hmC were found to be unrelated to 5mC levels. This study suggests that the total amount of the 5hmC levels in tumours correlate with tumour differentiation stage. It will now be of interest to determine if 5hmC levels vary within the GBM population and ascertain whether this serves as an indicator of progression through the differentiation hierarchy or as a marker of terminal differentiation.

4. Disruption of the histone 'code'

DNA is folded and compacted by histone and non-histone proteins into chromatin in eukaryotic cells. Chromatin is an important gene regulatory structure and variations are achieved through specialized histone proteins and by covalent modifications. Aberrations of histone modifications, the usage of histone variants as well as altered expression of chromatin-associated regulators are often disrupted in cancer. Histones can be modified post-translationally, which alters their interaction with DNA and nuclear proteins. Modifications of the histone tails (N-terminal regions that protrude from the nucleosome) include methylation, acetylation, phosphorylation, ubiquitination, sumoylation, citrullination and ADP-ribosylation (Kouzarides, 2007). It has been proposed that the combination of modifications constitute a code, the so-called "histone code", which defines the status of the chromatin structure (Jenuwein and Allis, 2001).

It has become increasingly clear that chromatin modifications are at least as widespread and important as alterations in DNA methylation in cancers. Modifications such as the acetylation of lysine residues alter the charge and thus change the bulk of the nucleosome. This changes interactions with other nuclear components. Methylation, on the other hand, provides specific binding platforms for chromatin-associated proteins. H3K4 methylation positively regulates transcription by recruit-ing nucleosome remodelling enzymes and histone acetylases, while H3K27 regulates transcription negatively by promoting a compact chromatin structure (Ringrose and Paro, 2004; Santos-Rosa et al., 2003). The overproduction of specific histone methyltransferases are frequently observed in cancers, leading to aberrant methylation of lysine residues such as H3K4 and H3K27 (Hess, 2004). Moreover, at histone H4, the loss of acetylation at lysine 16 (H4K16) and the trimethylation of lysine 20 (H4K20) are frequently observed in cancer (Fraga et al., 2005). In a study of 230 gliomas using immunocytochemistry, the global expression of several histone modification marks was assessed (Liu et al., 2010). Based on WHO grade, histology, and the histone modifications H3K9Ac, H3K4Me2, H3K18Ac and H4K20Me3, 10 distinct prognostic groups were generated that were associated with significantly different progression-free and overall survival, suggesting that aberrant regulation of histone marks could also have a role in GBM.

The polycomb group (PcG) proteins form large complexes that are involved in gene silencing through modifications to chromatin. They are subdivided into two groups, the polycomb repressive complex 1 and 2 (PRC1 and PRC2). The histone modifications induced by the PRC1 and PRC2 complexes allow stable silencing of gene expression (Dellino et al., 2004). The trithorax group (TrxG) proteins have the opposite function to the PcG proteins and hence activate genes. TrxG proteins form multi-protein complexes that deposit histone marks that are associated to transcriptional activation. The complexes usually comprise of histone methyltransferases (HMTs) that contain SET-domains, which methylate lysine 4 of histone 3 (H3K4me3) (Schuettengruber et al., 2007).

The PcG proteins reversibly repress genes encoding transcription factors required for lineage choice and differentiation in stem cells (Ringrose and Paro, 2004). Interestingly, a significant fraction of genes that display DNA hypermethylation at promoters in GBM, are sites of repression by PRC2 in ES cells, an observation that has now been described for several solid tumours (Martin-Subero et al., 2009; Martinez et al., 2009; Ohm et al., 2007; Schlesinger et al., 2007). Acquisition of promoter DNA methylation at these repressed genes could 'lock in' stem cell phenotypes and initiate abnormal clonal expansion (Schuebel et al., 2006). Hence, genes targeted by PRC2 seem to be prone to acquire de novo DNA methylation during the development of GBM and this might link GBM pathogenesis to stem cells.

Altered activity of the polycomb group protein complexes, PRC1 and PRC2 is observed in GBM, through increased expression of PcG member EZH2 and this correlates with poor prognosis (Suva et al., 2009). Also, pharmacologic or genetic inhibition of EZH2 can prevent self-renewal and tumourigenicity of glioblastoma CSCs (Abdouh et al., 2009; Suva et al., 2009). *EZH2*-dependent epigenetic silencing of the BMP receptor 1B (*BMPR1B*) in a subset of glioblastoma tumour-initiating cells (TICs) has also been noted, thereby limiting the extent to which the TICs can respond to differentiation signals (Lee et al., 2008). *BMPR1B* was also shown to be down-regulated in about 20% of primary glioblastoma tumours, and this is correlated with increased promoter DNA methylation (Lee et al., 2008).

BMI-1 is a polycomb ring finger protein and oncogene that is part of PRC1. BMI-1 is not expressed in normal human astrocytes but is overexpressed in GBM tumours and highly enriched in CD133-expressing CSCs (Abdouh et al., 2009; Chatoo et al., 2009). It has been shown to be essential for tumour growth as it prevents the CD133⁺ cell population from undergoing apoptosis and/or differentiation. Down-regulation of BMI-1 in cultured GBM stem cells inhibited their growth and clonogenic potential (Abdouh et al., 2009). In addition, BMI-1 knockdown in mouse models suppresses malignant tumour formation, indicating a requirement for BMI-1 to sustain cancer stem cell renewal (Bruggeman et al., 2007). The histone methyltransferase gene nuclear receptor SET domain containing protein-1 (*NSD*1) is another example of histone modifier that is silenced by DNA hypermethylation in glioma and neuroblastoma, (a cancer of the peripheral nervous system) (Berdasco et al., 2009). Restoration of NSD1 expression led to reduced colony formation and inhibition of cellular growth. The epigenetic inactivation of *NSD*1, in transformed cells, resulted in diminished trimethylation of H4K20 and H3K36. H4K20 methylation is associated with transcriptional silencing and H3K36 methylation is found primarily in active genes throughout the gene body (Bannister et al., 2005; Schotta et al., 2004).

5. The emerging links between genetics and epigenetics

In addition to reversible disruptions to DNA methylation and histone modifications, cancers may also accumulate genetic hits to the epigenetic machinery. These 'ugly' epigenetic mechanisms are permanent and irreversible as mutations are encoded within the genome. An example of a direct genetic disruption of the epigenetic machinery is the histone demethylase gene UTX which is mutated in several human cancers, including adult GBM (van Haaften et al., 2009). These inactivating UTX mutations leave UTX-regulated genes in an activated state, which might allow accelerated cell growth. Two recent findings have added to this type of epigenetic change. In 2008, activating point mutations in isocitrate dehydrogenase genes *IDH1* and *IDH2* were uncovered in secondary GBM following genome-wide sequencing (Parsons et al., 2008). More recently, mutations in histone H3 and associated regulatory complexes have been identified in paediatric HGG (Wu et al., 2012) (Schwartz-entruber et al., 2012).

5.1. IDH1/2 mutation and DNA methylation

The discovery of *IDH*1/2 mutations in GBM was unexpected. However, similar mutations have now been described in acute myeloid leukaemia (AML) (Figueroa et al., 2010), chondrosarcoma and in Ollier disease and Maffucci syndrome (Amary et al., 2011). Initially these changes were thought to primarily operate through a disruption to cancer metabolic pathways. However, the changes in the IDH1 protein result in aberrant production of 2-hydroxyglutarate (2-HG), an 'oncometabolite' which inhibits TET2 enzymatic activity and leads to a hypermethylation promoter phenotype (Figueroa et al., 2010). Thus, an unexpected link between cancer cell metabolism and epigenetic state is emerging. GBMs harbouring an *IDH*1 mutation differ not only in their genomic and epigenomic profiles, but also in their demographic, anatomic, and phenotypic presentation and follow a different clinical course. This supports the notion that these types of glioma may be viewed as a quite separate form of disease with distinct aetiology (Lai et al., 2011).

*IDH*1/2 mutated gliomas show distinct epigenetic profiles, characterised by a high frequency of methylated CpG islands, the "CpG island methylator phenotype" (CIMP) (Watanabe et al., 2009). The CIMP profile is characterised by a large numbers of methylated CpG islands in a tumour. CIMP was first described in colorectal cancers where two distinct subgroups of tumours were identified that harboured low and high levels of tumour-specific DNA methylation, respectively (Toyota et al., 1999a). CIMPs have since then been described also in gastric-, lung-, liver-, pancreatic-, oesophageal- and ovarian cancer, leukaemias and gliomas (Noushmehr et al., 2010; Roman-Gomez et al., 2005; Shen et al., 2002; Strathdee et al., 2001; Suzuki et al., 2006; Toyota et al., 1999a,b; Ueki et al., 2000). Despite this, there is still no unifying definition of genes included in the CIMP in the respective tumour types.

The functional consequences of *IDH*1 mutations and a role in the establishment of the glioma-CIMP (G-CIMP) has been explored using immortalised primary human astrocytes and isogenic cells expressing either mutant or wild-type *IDH*1 (Turcan et al., 2012). Expression of mutant, but not wild-type *IDH*1 in human astrocytes, resulted in the production of 2-HG and the establishment of CIMP by remodelling of the methylome and dramatic effects on the transcriptome suggesting these mutations are primary drivers of the epigenetic changes. G-CIMP was also shown to be highly dependent on a mutation in *IDH*1 or *IDH*2; 99% of the tumours with a G-CIMP possessed a mutation in either of these genes and none of the tumours without a mutation was G-CIMP positive. Further, it was shown that the G-CIMP is a significantly better predictor of patient survival than *MGMT* methylation or mRNA expression (Turcan et al., 2012). 2-HG can also inhibit histone demethylation and this can be sufficient to block the differentiation of non-transformed cells (Lu et al., 2012).

Supervised analysis of gene expression data found a statistically enriched gene signature in *IDH*-mutant samples that was independent of tumour grade and recurrence status. The top identified functional categories included regulation of astrocyte and glial differentiation, suggesting a role in cell differentiation. When ectopically expressing wild-type or mutant IDH1 or IDH2 in 293T cells the authors found an increase in histone methylation compared to the wild-type IDH1/ IDH2 and this always correlated with the intracellular 2-HG levels. When comparing tumours with mutant versus wild-type IDH, there is a significant increase of the repressive histone mark H3K9me3 in the latter. To explore the function in CNS cells, immortalised normal human astrocytes were transduced with either wild-type IDH1 or R132H mutant IDH1. Compared to parental cells, late-passage cells expressing mutant IDH exhibited elevated levels of histone methylation marks. The total levels of CpG methylation was also shown to increase in IDH mutant cells, consistent to the G-CIMP seen in IDH mutant gliomas.

Together these studies have unexpectedly revealed a link between what was initially thought to be a change in cancer metabolism, to a direct influence on gene expression through inhibition of TET2. It is now crucial to determine whether the effects of mutant IDH can be suppressed. The elevated 2-HG levels, which are characteristic of IDH1 and IDH2 mutated

tumours, is also potentially useful as a biomarker to identify *IDH1/IDH2* mutational status or monitor tumour growth or treatment efficacy in a non-invasive way. However, it is not yet known if elevated levels from glial tumours can readily pass through the blood–brain barrier and be detected in blood or urine.

5.2. Histone H3 mutations in gliomas

Excitingly, two recent studies have uncovered a direct genetic disruption at genes encoding histone proteins and chromatin remodelling genes in paediatric high grade gliomas and diffuse intrinsic pontine gliomas (DIPGs) (Wu et al., 2012) (Schwartzentruber et al., 2012). The Wu et al. study, identified in DIPG and non-brainstem paediatric glioblastomas (non-BS-PGs), mutations in the genes *H3F3A* (encoding histone H3.3), or in the related *HIST1H3B* (encoding histone H3.1). These were observed in 78% of DIPGs and in 22% of non-BS-PGs respectively (Wu et al., 2012).

The Schwartzentruber et al., study also identified mutations in H3.3, and in chromatin remodelling genes (Schwartzentruber et al., 2012). Somatic mutations in the H3.3-ATRX-DAXX chromatin remodelling pathway were identified in 44% of the paediatric glioblastoma tumours. Mutations in the *H3F3A* gene, which encodes for H3.3, were highly specific to GBM cases and were observed in 31% of tumours, leading to amino acid substitutions at two critical positions within the histone tail (K27M and G34R/G4V). Mutations in the genes *DAXX* and *ATRX*, which encodes for two subunits of a chromatin remodelling complex required for H3.3 incorporation at pericentric heterochromatin and telomeres, were identified in 31% of samples overall and in 100% of the tumours with a H3.3 mutation. The mutations in *H3.3*, *ATRX* and *DAXX* were shown to be largely specific to paediatric cases, further highlighting the distinct molecular pathology of these cancers.

These mutations lead to a p.Lys27Met amino acid substitution. In addition, 14% of the non-BS-PGs had somatic mutations in *H3F3A* causing a p.Gly34Arg alteration. The alterations are both located in key regulatory sites within the histone tails that are normally associated with gene repression or gene activation depending on the histone tail modification present. Trime-thylation of Lys27 in histone H3 (H3K27me3) is associated with the silencing of genes and monomethylation (H3K27me) is associated with gene activation. Acetylated Lys27 has also been shown to be associated with transcriptionally active regions. The replacement of Lys27 with a methionine suggests a loss of function, as it removes the ability to methylate or acetylate this position. However, the mutations are present in the heterozygous state and always encode the same amino acid substitutions, which suggest a gain-of-function phenotype. Thus, the functional consequences of these alterations still remain to be elucidated. Whether these genetically-driven direct disruptions to epigenetic mechanisms in paediatric glioma are mirroring changes in adult GBM that are driven by alternative mechanisms remains to be determined.

6. Epigenetic therapy

Epigenetic pathways are important therapeutic targets. The altered 'bad' epigenetic defects that accumulate in cancer are potentially reversible, and the 'good' epigenetic mechanisms which may still operate in cancer stem cell driven contexts could be promoted through inductive differentiation promoting signals. However, the 'ugly' epigenetics driven directly through altered genetics within key regulatory molecules may be more challenging to suppress.

Treating tumours with demethylating agents or histone deacetylases could activate silenced tumour suppressor genes and have clinical value. More than 40 years ago, the cytidine ribose nucleoside analogue 5-azacytidine was discovered as a potent agent for cancer treatment (Sorm et al., 1964). It was also subsequently shown to be an inhibitor of DNMT. In the cell, 5-azacytidine is modified to deoxyribonucleoside triphosphate and is incorporated into DNA where it is methylated by DNMT. DNMT is unable to dissociate from the methylated base and the methyltransferase activity in the cell thereby rapidly diminishes during replication. 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine (decitabine) and zebularine are other examples of nucleoside analogues (Zhou et al., 2002). 5-azacytidine and 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine have both been approved by the FDA for the treatment of myelodysplastic syndrome (Watanabe et al., 2011). However, these compounds rapidly degrade in the body. Zebularine is another demethylating agent which is more stable and can be administered orally (Marquez et al., 2005).

The fact that the nucleoside analogues need to be incorporated into DNA during DNA synthesis limits the activity of the drugs in slowly proliferating cells, potentially limiting their effectiveness against quiescent cancer stem cell populations. Non-nucleoside DNMT inhibitors are therefore under development, also with a second aim of avoiding the toxicity associated with the incorporation of nucleoside analogues into DNA. The future also holds great promise for targeted epigenetic reprogramming through the use of technologies such as engineered zinc finger nucleases (ZFNs), artificial transcription factors (ATFs) and transcription activator-like effector nucleases (TALENs) (Wood et al., 2011). Successes in this direction include targeted DNA methylation in cancer cells using DNMT3A coupled to zinc-finger ATFs (Rivenbark et al., 2012) and targeted demethylation by fusing thymine DNA glycosylase (TDG) to a sequence-specific DNA binding domain (Gregory et al., 2012).

Histone deacetylases (HDACs) are a family of 18 deacetylating enzymes that remove acetyl groups from lysine residues of histone proteins, as well as on other proteins including transcription factors (Witt et al., 2009). HDACs are grouped into four classes among which classes I, II and IV are called "classical" HDACs. This group of HDACs can be inhibited by small molecule compounds called HDAC inhibitors (HDACi). Class III HDACs are called sirtuins and differ from classical HDACs in their catalytic mechanism and co-factor requirements. HDACs regulate the conformation and activity of chromatin through their deacetylation of the histone proteins H2A, H2B, H3 and H4. The interaction between positively charged histones and

negatively charged DNA is thus controlled. HDACs mostly act as part of large multi-protein complexes that function as transcriptional co-repressors. Euchromatic regions with active transcription are associated with low HDAC activity, whereas condensed, transcriptionally inactive heterochromatic regions have high HDAC activity.

HDAC inhibitors affect histone acetylation but also facilitate replication-independent DNA demethylation and can therefore be utilised to induce demethylation in post-mitotic non-dividing tissues and in slowly proliferating cells (Cervoni and Szyf, 2001). HDACi can synergize with DNA damaging agents in arresting/killing glioma cells *in vitro*, which might be due to that HDACi promote a more open chromatin conformation and therefore permit better access of DNA damaging agents to the chromatin, with an increased efficacy of these agents. The HDACi SAHA (Vorinostat) has been successfully utilised in clinical trials of patients with cutaneous T cell lymphoma (Duvic et al., 2007). SAHA can induce cell cycle arrest, terminal differentiation and cell death in transformed cells. Several studies have shown that it has activity against gliomas (Eyupoglu et al., 2005; Ugur et al., 2007). A phase II trial of Vorinostat showed that Vorinostat monotherapy is well tolerated in patients with recurrent glioblastoma but has modest single-agent activity (Galanis et al., 2009). Immunohistochemical analysis showed an increase in acetylation of histones H2B, H3 and H4 in a majority of the patients after treatment and gene expression showed changes in genes regulated by Vorinostat, such as upregulation of E-cadherin. Trials with combinatorial treatments are warranted to elucidate if HDACi can be beneficial to glioblastoma treatment. However, in a recent trial combining Vorinostat and the proteasome inhibitor bortezomib in patients with recurrent glioblastoma, this combination was shown to be clinically ineffective (Friday et al., 2012).



Fig. 2. Multiple routes to altered epigenetics within GBM cells. Disruption of mechanisms that generate cellular hierarchy in normal cell differentiation, aberrant DNA methylation – gene specific and global, and direct genetic hits to the core epigenetic machinery can all occur in GBM.

7. Concluding remarks

Exploration of epigenetic processes within GBMs is clearly of great importance for a full understanding of the biology of this disease, and for the management of patients (Fig. 2). As described in this review, disruption of mechanisms that generate the cellular hierarchy in normal cell differentiation, aberrant DNA methylation of tumour suppressor genes and oncogenes and direct genetic hits to the core epigenetic machinery can all occur in GBM. Several interesting insights have been made during the past decade. Although histologically similar, paediatric differs from adult forms of the disease. Even for adult there are clear differences between primary GBM and secondary GBM, and further subclassification into three or four major subtypes. Each of these variants has shared pathological and histological appearance, but quite distinct different spectrum of molecular and cellular abnormalities. Thus, we are dealing with a very heterogeneous group of diseases. Based on the steady progress of various international efforts such as the International Cancer Genome Consortium (www.icgc.org) and Cancer Genome Atlas (cancergenome.nih.gov), we should soon have comprehensive reference data defining the spectrum of all major 'omic' changes for a range of gliomas and related malignancies. These will provide a foundation for exploring the functional consequence and cell type specific effects of various altered pathways.

Intra-tumoural heterogeneity of cell populations also presents a major obstacle to our understanding of GBM. It is therefore now important to make use of single cell analysis and try to reconcile cancer stem cell models of the disease with clonal genetic evolution models. The recent findings of somatic mutations in key regulatory genes (*H*3.3, *ATRX* and *DAXX*) highlight the importance epigenetic alterations have in the development of glioma. Efforts to understand the biological significance of these various disruptions, particularly the elucidation of which mechanisms are key functional players either early during tumour initiation, during disease progression or in response to therapies, will help in design of rational therapeutic strategies and improve currently dismal patient outcomes.

Acknowledgements

H.C. is funded by postdoc Grants from the Swedish Research Council and the Wenner-Gren foundation. S.M.P. is an Alex Bolt Research Fellow and is supported by Grants from the Samantha Dickson Brain Tumour Trust and Cancer Research UK. S.B. is supported by the Wellcome Trust and a Royal Society Wolfson Research Merit Award. We thank Dr Sandra Gomez Lopez for providing components of the figures, and Dr Stefan Stricker for helpful comments on the manuscript.

References

- Abdouh, M., Facchino, S., Chatoo, W., Balasingam, V., Ferreira, J., Bernier, G., 2009. BMI1 sustains human glioblastoma multiforme stem cell renewal. J. Neurosci. 29 (28), 8884–8896.
- Akiyama, Y., Maesawa, C., Ogasawara, S., Terashima, M., Masuda, T., 2003. Cell-type-specific repression of the maspin gene is disrupted frequently by demethylation at the promoter region in gastric intestinal metaplasia and cancer cells. Am. J. Pathol. 163 (5), 1911–1919.
- Alaminos, M., Davalos, V., Ropero, S., Setien, F., Paz, M.F., Herranz, M., Fraga, M.F., Mora, J., Cheung, N.K., Gerald, W.L., Esteller, M., 2005. EMP3, a myelinrelated gene located in the critical 19q13.3 region, is epigenetically silenced and exhibits features of a candidate tumor suppressor in glioma and neuroblastoma. Cancer Res. 65 (7), 2565–2571.
- Amary, M.F., Bacsi, K., Maggiani, F., Damato, S., Halai, D., Berisha, F., Pollock, R., O'Donnell, P., Grigoriadis, A., Diss, T., Eskandarpour, M., Presneau, N., Hogendoorn, P.C., Futreal, A., Tirabosco, R., Flanagan, A.M., 2011. IDH1 and IDH2 mutations are frequent events in central chondrosarcoma and central and periosteal chondromas but not in other mesenchymal tumours. J. Pathol. 224 (3), 334–343.
- Anderson, K., Lutz, C., van Delft, F.W., Bateman, C.M., Guo, Y., Colman, S.M., Kempski, H., Moorman, A.V., Titley, I., Swansbury, J., Kearney, L., Enver, T., Greaves, M., 2011. Genetic variegation of clonal architecture and propagating cells in leukaemia. Nature 469 (7330), 356–361.
- Bannister, A.J., Schneider, R., Myers, F.A., Thorne, A.W., Crane-Robinson, C., Kouzarides, T., 2005. Spatial distribution of di- and tri-methyl lysine 36 of histone H3 at active genes. J. Biol. Chem. 280 (18), 17732–17736.
- Berdasco, M., Ropero, S., Setien, F., Fraga, M.F., Lapunzina, P., Losson, R., Alaminos, M., Cheung, N.K., Rahman, N., Esteller, M., 2009. Epigenetic inactivation of the Sotos overgrowth syndrome gene histone methyltransferase NSD1 in human neuroblastoma and glioma. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 106 (51), 21830– 21835.
- Bird, A., 2002. DNA methylation patterns and epigenetic memory. Gene Dev. 16 (1), 6-21.
- Blanc, J.L., Wager, M., Guilhot, J., Kusy, S., Bataille, B., Chantereau, T., Lapierre, F., Larsen, C.J., Karayan-Tapon, L., 2004. Correlation of clinical features and methylation status of MGMT gene promoter in glioblastomas. J. Neurooncol. 68 (3), 275–283.
- Bruggeman, S.W., Hulsman, D., Tanger, E., Buckle, T., Blom, M., Zevenhoven, J., van Tellingen, O., van Lohuizen, M., 2007. Bmi1 controls tumor development in an Ink4a/Arf-independent manner in a mouse model for glioma. Cancer Cell 12 (4), 328–341.
- Cadieux, B., Ching, T.T., VandenBerg, S.R., Costello, J.F., 2006. Genome-wide hypomethylation in human glioblastomas associated with specific copy number alteration, methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase allele status, and increased proliferation. Cancer Res. 66 (17), 8469–8476.
- Calabrese, C., Poppleton, H., Kocak, M., Hogg, T.L., Fuller, C., Hamner, B., Oh, E.Y., Gaber, M.W., Finklestein, D., Allen, M., Frank, A., Bayazitov, I.T., Zakharenko, S.S., Gajjar, A., Davidoff, A., Gilbertson, R.J., 2007. A perivascular niche for brain tumor stem cells. Cancer Cell 11 (1), 69–82.

Cervoni, N., Szyf, M., 2001. Demethylase activity is directed by histone acetylation. J. Biol. Chem. 276 (44), 40778-40787.

- Chatoo, W., Abdouh, M., David, J., Champagne, M.P., Ferreira, J., Rodier, F., Bernier, G., 2009. The polycomb group gene Bmi1 regulates antioxidant defenses in neurons by repressing p53 pro-oxidant activity. J. Neurosci. 29 (2), 529–542.
- Chow, L.M., Endersby, R., Zhu, X., Rankin, S., Qu, C., Zhang, J., Broniscer, A., Ellison, D.W., Baker, S.J., 2011. Cooperativity within and among Pten, p53, and Rb pathways induces high-grade astrocytoma in adult brain. Cancer Cell 19 (3), 305–316.
- Costello, J.F., Futscher, B.W., Tano, K., Graunke, D.M., Pieper, R.O., 1994. Graded methylation in the promoter and body of the O6-methylguanine DNA methyltransferase (MGMT) gene correlates with MGMT expression in human glioma cells. J. Biol. Chem. 269 (25), 17228–17237.
- Dellino, G.I., Schwartz, Y.B., Farkas, G., McCabe, D., Elgin, S.C., Pirrotta, V., 2004. Polycomb silencing blocks transcription initiation. Mol. Cell 13 (6), 887–893. Devedjiev, Y., Surendranath, Y., Derewenda, U., Gabrys, A., Cooper, D.R., Zhang, R.G., Lezondra, L., Joachimiak, A., Derewenda, Z.S., 2004. The structure and ligand binding properties of the B. subtilis YkoF gene product, a member of a novel family of thiamin/HMP-binding proteins. J. Mol. Biol. 343 (2), 395– 406
- Duvic, M., Talpur, R., Ni, X., Zhang, C., Hazarika, P., Kelly, C., Chiao, J.H., Reilly, J.F., Ricker, J.L., Richon, V.M., Frankel, S.R., 2007. Phase 2 trial of oral vorinostat (suberoylanilide hydroxamic acid, SAHA) for refractory cutaneous T-cell lymphoma (CTCL). Blood 109 (1), 31–39.

- Eyupoglu, I.Y., Hahnen, E., Buslei, R., Siebzehnrubl, F.A., Savaskan, N.E., Luders, M., Trankle, C., Wick, W., Weller, M., Fahlbusch, R., Blumcke, I., 2005. Suberoylanilide hydroxamic acid (SAHA) has potent anti-glioma properties in vitro, ex vivo and in vivo. J. Neurochem. 93 (4), 992–999.
- Feinberg, A.P., Ohlsson, R., Henikoff, S., 2006. The epigenetic progenitor origin of human cancer. Nat. Rev. Genet. 7 (1), 21–33.
- Feinberg, A.P., Tycko, B., 2004. The history of cancer epigenetics. Nat. Rev. Cancer 4 (2), 143–153.
- Feinberg, A.P., Vogelstein, B., 1983. Hypomethylation distinguishes genes of some human cancers from their normal counterparts. Nature 301 (5895), 89– 92.
- Fernandez, A.F., Assenov, Y., Martin-Subero, J.I., Balint, B., Siebert, R., Taniguchi, H., Yamamoto, H., Hidalgo, M., Tan, A.C., Galm, O., Ferrer, I., Sanchez-Cespedes, M., Villanueva, A., Carmona, J., Sanchez-Mut, J.V., Berdasco, M., Moreno, V., Capella, G., Monk, D., Ballestar, E., Ropero, S., Martinez, R., Sanchez-Carbayo, M., Prosper, F., Agirre, X., Fraga, M.F., Grana, O., Perez-Jurado, L., Mora, J., Puig, S., Prat, J., Badimon, L., Puca, A.A., Meltzer, S.J., Lengauer, T., Bridgewater, J., Bock, C., Esteller, M., 2012. A DNA methylation fingerprint of 1628 human samples. Genome Res. 22 (2), 407–419.
- Ficz, G., Branco, M.R., Seisenberger, S., Santos, F., Krueger, F., Hore, T.A., Marques, C.J., Andrews, S., Reik, W., 2011. Dynamic regulation of 5hydroxymethylcytosine in mouse ES cells and during differentiation. Nature 473 (7347), 398–402.
- Figueroa, M.E., Abdel-Wahab, O., Lu, C., Ward, P.S., Patel, J., Shih, A., Li, Y., Bhagwat, N., Vasanthakumar, A., Fernandez, H.F., Tallman, M.S., Sun, Z., Wolniak, K., Peeters, J.K., Liu, W., Choe, S.E., Fantin, V.R., Paietta, E., Lowenberg, B., Licht, J.D., Godley, L.A., Delwel, R., Valk, P.J., Thompson, C.B., Levine, R.L., Melnick, A., 2010. Leukemic IDH1 and IDH2 mutations result in a hypermethylation phenotype, disrupt TET2 function, and impair hematopoietic differentiation. Cancer Cell 18 (6), 553–567.
- Fraga, M.F., Ballestar, E., Villar-Garea, A., Boix-Chornet, M., Espada, J., Schotta, G., Bonaldi, T., Haydon, C., Ropero, S., Petrie, K., Iyer, N.G., Perez-Rosado, A., Calvo, E., Lopez, J.A., Cano, A., Calasanz, M.J., Colomer, D., Piris, M.A., Ahn, N., Imhof, A., Caldas, C., Jenuwein, T., Esteller, M., 2005. Loss of acetylation at Lys16 and trimethylation at Lys20 of histone H4 is a common hallmark of human cancer. Nat. Genet. 37 (4), 391–400.
- Friday, B.B., Anderson, S.K., Buckner, J., Yu, C., Giannini, C., Geoffroy, F., Schwerkoske, J., Mazurczak, M., Gross, H., Pajon, E., Jaeckle, K., Galanis, E., 2012. Phase II trial of vorinostat in combination with bortezomib in recurrent glioblastoma: a north central cancer treatment group study. Neuro-oncology 14 (2), 215–221.
- Fukushima, T., Katayama, Y., Watanabe, T., Yoshino, A., Ogino, A., Ohta, T., Komine, C., 2005. Promoter hypermethylation of mismatch repair gene hMLH1 predicts the clinical response of malignant astrocytomas to nitrosourea. Clin. Cancer Res.: Official J. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. 11 (4), 1539–1544.
- Galanis, E., Jaeckle, K.A., Maurer, M.J., Reid, J.M., Ames, M.M., Hardwick, J.S., Reilly, J.F., Loboda, A., Nebozhyn, M., Fantin, V.R., Richon, V.M., Scheithauer, B., Giannini, C., Flynn, P.J., Moore Jr., D.F., Zwiebel, J., Buckner, J.C., 2009. Phase II trial of vorinostat in recurrent glioblastoma multiforme: a north central cancer treatment group study. J. Clin. Oncol.: Official J. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. 27 (12), 2052–2058.
- Galli, R., Binda, E., Orfanelli, U., Cipelletti, B., Gritti, A., De Vitis, S., Fiocco, R., Foroni, C., Dimeco, F., Vescovi, A., 2004. Isolation and characterization of tumorigenic, stem-like neural precursors from human glioblastoma. Cancer Res. 64 (19), 7011–7021.
- Gerlinger, M., Rowan, A.J., Horswell, S., Larkin, J., Endesfelder, D., Gronroos, E., Martinez, P., Matthews, N., Stewart, A., Tarpey, P., Varela, I., Phillimore, B., Begum, S., McDonald, N.Q., Butler, A., Jones, D., Raine, K., Latimer, C., Santos, C.R., Nohadani, M., Eklund, A.C., Spencer-Dene, B., Clark, G., Pickering, L., Stamp, G., Gore, M., Szallasi, Z., Downward, J., Futreal, P.A., Swanton, C., 2012. Intratumor heterogeneity and branched evolution revealed by multiregion sequencing. N. Engl. J. Med. 366 (10), 883–892.
- Gonzalez-Gomez, P., Bello, M.J., Arjona, D., Lomas, J., Alonso, M.E., De Campos, J.M., Vaquero, J., Isla, A., Gutierrez, M., Rey, J.A., 2003. Promoter hypermethylation of multiple genes in astrocytic gliomas. Int. J. Oncol. 22 (3), 601–608.
- Greger, V., Passarge, E., Hopping, W., Messmer, E., Horsthemke, B., 1989. Epigenetic changes may contribute to the formation and spontaneous regression of retinoblastoma. Hum. Genet. 83 (2), 155–158.
- Gregory, D.J., Mikhaylova, L., Fedulov, A.V., 2012. Selective DNA demethylation by fusion of TDG with a sequence-specific DNA-binding domain. Epigenetics 7 (4).
- Gu, T.P., Guo, F., Yang, H., Wu, H.P., Xu, G.F., Liu, W., Xie, Z.G., Shi, L., He, X., Jin, S.G., Iqbal, K., Shi, Y.G., Deng, Z., Szabo, P.E., Pfeifer, G.P., Li, J., Xu, G.L., 2011. The role of Tet3 DNA dioxygenase in epigenetic reprogramming by oocytes. Nature 477 (7366), 606–610.
- Haffner, M.C., Chaux, A., Meeker, A.K., Esopi, D.M., Gerber, J., Pellakuru, L.G., Toubaji, A., Argani, P., Iacobuzio-Donahue, C., Nelson, W.G., Netto, G.J., De Marzo, A.M., Yegnasubramanian, S., 2011. Global 5-hydroxymethylcytosine content is significantly reduced in tissue stem/progenitor cell compartments and in human cancers. Oncotarget 2 (8), 627–637.
- Hanahan, D., Weinberg, R.A., 2000. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell 100 (1), 57-70.
- Hamaya, K., Doi, K., Tanaka, T., Nishimoto, A., 1985. The determination of glial fibrillary acidic protein for the diagnosis and histogenetic study of central nervous system tumors: a study of 152 cases. Acta. Med. Okayama 39 (6), 453-462.
- He, Y.F., Li, B.Z., Li, Z., Liu, P., Wang, Y., Tang, Q., Ding, J., Jia, Y., Chen, Z., Li, L., Sun, Y., Li, X., Dai, Q., Song, C.X., Zhang, K., He, C., Xu, G.L., 2011. Tet-mediated formation of 5-carboxylcytosine and its excision by TDG in mammalian DNA. Science 333 (6047), 1303–1307.
- Herman, J.G., Jen, J., Merlo, A., Baylin, S.B., 1996. Hypermethylation-associated inactivation indicates a tumor suppressor role for p15INK4B. Cancer Res. 56 (4), 722–727.
- Hess, J.L., 2004. Mechanisms of transformation by MLL. Crit. Rev. Eukaryot. Gene Expr. 14 (4), 235-254.
- Hesson, L., Bieche, I., Krex, D., Criniere, E., Hoang-Xuan, K., Maher, E.R., Latif, F., 2004. Frequent epigenetic inactivation of RASSF1A and BLU genes located within the critical 3p21.3 region in gliomas. Oncogene 23 (13), 2408–2419.
- Horiguchi, K., Tomizawa, Y., Tosaka, M., Ishiuchi, S., Kurihara, H., Mori, M., Saito, N., 2003. Epigenetic inactivation of RASSF1A candidate tumor suppressor gene at 3p21.3 in brain tumors. Oncogene 22 (49), 7862–7865.
- Ihrie, R.A., Alvarez-Buylla, A., 2011. Lake-front property: a unique germinal niche by the lateral ventricles of the adult brain. Neuron 70 (4), 674-686.
- Irizarry, R.A., Ladd-Acosta, C., Wen, B., Wu, Z., Montano, C., Onyango, P., Cui, H., Gabo, K., Rongione, M., Webster, M., Ji, H., Potash, J.B., Sabunciyan, S., Feinberg, A.P., 2009. The human colon cancer methylome shows similar hypo- and hypermethylation at conserved tissue-specific CpG island shores. Nat. Genet. 41 (2), 178–186.
- Ito, S., Shen, L., Dai, Q., Wu, S.C., Collins, L.B., Swenberg, J.A., He, C., Zhang, Y., 2011. Tet proteins can convert 5-methylcytosine to 5-formylcytosine and 5carboxylcytosine. Science 333 (6047), 1300–1303.
- Jenuwein, T., Allis, C.D., 2001. Translating the histone code. Science 293 (5532), 1074-1080.
- Jacque, C.M., Vinner, C., Kujas, M., Raoul, M., Racadot, J., Baumann, N.A., 1978. Determination of glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) in human brain tumors. J. Neurol. Sci. 35 (1), 147–155.
- Jones, P.A., Baylin, S.B., 2002. The fundamental role of epigenetic events in cancer. Nat. Rev. Genet. 3 (6), 415-428.
- Kouzarides, T., 2007. SnapShot: histone-modifying enzymes. Cell 131 (4), 822.
- Kraus, T.F.J., Globisch, D., Wagner, M., Eigenbrod, S., Widmann, D., Münzel, M., Müller, M., Pfaffeneder, T., Hackner, B., Feiden, W., Schüller, U., Carell, T., Kretzschmar, H.A., 2012. Low values of 5-hydroxymethylcytosine (5hmC), the "sixth base," are associated with anaplasia in human brain tumors. Int. J. Cancer. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ijc.27429.
- Kriaucionis, S., Heintz, N., 2009. The nuclear DNA base 5-hydroxymethylcytosine is present in Purkinje neurons and the brain. Science 324 (5929), 929–930.
- Lai, A., Kharbanda, S., Pope, W.B., Tran, A., Solis, O.E., Peale, F., Forrest, W.F., Pujara, K., Carrillo, J.A., Pandita, A., Ellingson, B.M., Bowers, C.W., Soriano, R.H., Schmidt, N.O., Mohan, S., Yong, W.H., Seshagiri, S., Modrusan, Z., Jiang, Z., Aldape, K.D., Mischel, P.S., Liau, L.M., Escovedo, C.J., Chen, W., Nghiemphu, P.L., James, C.D., Prados, M.D., Westphal, M., Lamszus, K., Cloughesy, T., Phillips, H.S., 2011. Evidence for sequenced molecular evolution of IDH1 mutant glioblastoma from a distinct cell of origin. J. Clin. Oncol.: Official J. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. 29 (34), 4482–4490.
- Lee, J., Kotliarova, S., Kotliarov, Y., Li, A., Su, Q., Donin, N.M., Pastorino, S., Purow, B.W., Christopher, N., Zhang, W., Park, J.K., Fine, H.A., 2006. Tumor stem cells derived from glioblastomas cultured in bFGF and EGF more closely mirror the phenotype and genotype of primary tumors than do serum-cultured cell lines. Cancer Cell 9 (5), 391–403.

- Lee, J., Son, M.J., Woolard, K., Donin, N.M., Li, A., Cheng, C.H., Kotliarova, S., Kotliarov, Y., Walling, J., Ahn, S., Kim, M., Totonchy, M., Cusack, T., Ene, C., Ma, H., Su, Q., Zenklusen, J.C., Zhang, W., Maric, D., Fine, H.A., 2008. Epigenetic-mediated dysfunction of the bone morphogenetic protein pathway inhibits differentiation of glioblastoma-initiating cells. Cancer Cell 13 (1), 69–80.
- Liang, G., Gonzalgo, M.L., Salem, C., Jones, P.A., 2002. Identification of DNA methylation differences during tumorigenesis by methylation-sensitive arbitrarily primed polymerase chain reaction. Methods 27 (2), 150–155.
- Lister, R., Pelizzola, M., Dowen, R.H., Hawkins, R.D., Hon, G., Tonti-Filippini, J., Nery, J.R., Lee, L., Ye, Z., Ngo, Q.M., Edsall, L., Antosiewicz-Bourget, J., Stewart, R., Ruotti, V., Millar, A.H., Thomson, J.A., Ren, B., Ecker, J.R., 2009. Human DNA methylomes at base resolution show widespread epigenomic differences. Nature 462 (7271), 315–322.
- Liu, B.L., Cheng, J.X., Zhang, X., Wang, R., Zhang, W., Lin, H., Xiao, X., Cai, S., Chen, X.Y., Cheng, H., 2010. Global histone modification patterns as prognostic markers to classify glioma patients. Cancer Epidemiol., Biomarkers Prevent.: A Publication Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. 19 (11), 2888–2896.
- Liu, G., Ying, H., Zeng, G., Wheeler, C.J., Black, K.L., Yu, J.S., 2004. HER-2, gp100, and MAGE-1 are expressed in human glioblastoma and recognized by cytotoxic T cells. Cancer Res. 64 (14), 4980–4986.
- Lu, C., Ward, P.S., Kapoor, G.S., Rohle, D., Turcan, S., Abdel-Wahab, O., Edwards, C.R., Khanin, R., Figueroa, M.E., Melnick, A., Wellen, K.E., O'Rourke, D.M., Berger, S.L., Chan, T.A., Levine, R.L., Mellinghoff, I.K., Thompson, C.B., 2012. IDH mutation impairs histone demethylation and results in a block to cell differentiation. Nature 483 (7390), 474–478.
- Lu, L., Ying, K., Wei, S., Liu, Y., Lin, H., Mao, Y., 2004. Dermal fibroblast-associated gene induction by asiaticoside shown in vitro by DNA microarray analysis. Br. J. Dermatol. 151 (3), 571–578.
- Marquez, V.E., Kelley, J.A., Agbaria, R., Ben-Kasus, T., Cheng, J.C., Yoo, C.B., Jones, P.A., 2005. Zebularine: a unique molecule for an epigenetically based strategy in cancer chemotherapy. Ann. NY Acad. Sci. 1058, 246–254.
- Martin-Subero, J.I., Kreuz, M., Bibikova, M., Bentink, S., Ammerpohl, O., Wickham-Garcia, E., Rosolowski, M., Richter, J., Lopez-Serra, L., Ballestar, E., Berger, H., Agirre, X., Bernd, H.W., Calvanese, V., Cogliatti, S.B., Drexler, H.G., Fan, J.B., Fraga, M.F., Hansmann, M.L., Hummel, M., Klapper, W., Korn, B., Kuppers, R., Macleod, R.A., Moller, P., Ott, G., Pott, C., Prosper, F., Rosenwald, A., Schwaenen, C., Schubeler, D., Seifert, M., Sturzenhofecker, B., Weber, M., Wessendorf, S., Loeffler, M., Trumper, L., Stein, H., Spang, R., Esteller, M., Barker, D., Hasenclever, D., Siebert, R., 2009. New insights into the biology and origin of mature aggressive B-cell lymphomas by combined epigenomic, genomic, and transcriptional profiling. Blood 113 (11), 2488–2497.
- Martinez, R., Martin-Subero, J.I., Rohde, V., Kirsch, M., Alaminos, M., Fernandez, A.F., Ropero, S., Schackert, G., Esteller, M., 2009. A microarray-based DNA methylation study of glioblastoma multiforme. Epigenetics 4 (4), 255–264.
- Mueller, W., Nutt, C.L., Ehrich, M., Riemenschneider, M.J., von Deimling, A., van den Boom, D., Louis, D.N., 2007. Downregulation of RUNX3 and TES by hypermethylation in glioblastoma. Oncogene 26 (4), 583–593.
- McLendon, R., Friedman, A., Bigner, D., Van Meir, E.G., Brat, D.J., Mastrogianakis, G.M., Olson, J.J., Mikkelsen, T., Lehman, N., Aldape, K., Yung, W.K.A., Bogler, O., Weinstein, J.N., VandenBerg, S., Berger, M., Prados, M., Muzny, D., Morgan, M., Scherer, S., Sabo, A., Nazareth, L., Lewis, L., Hall, O., Zhu, Y., Ren, Y., Alvi, O., Yao, J., Hawes, A., Jhangiani, S., Fowler, G., San Lucas, A., Kovar, C., Cree, A., Dinh, H., Santibanez, J., Joshi, V., Gonzalez-Garay, M.L., Miller, C.A., Milosavljevic, A., Donehower, L., Wheeler, D.A., Gibbs, R.A., Cibulskis, K., Sougnez, C., Fennell, T., Mahan, S., Wilkinson, J., Ziaugra, L., Onofrio, R., Bloom, T., Nicol, R., Ardlie, K., Baldwin, J., Gabriel, S., Lander, E.S., Ding, L., Fulton, R.S., McLellan, M.D., Wallis, J., Larson, D.E., Shi, X., Abbott, R., Fulton, L., Chen, K., Koboldt, D.C., Wendl, M.C., Meyer, R., Tang, Y., Lin, L., Osborne, J.R., Dunford-Shore, B.H., Miner, T.L., Delehaunty, K., Markovic, C., Swift, G., Courtney, W., Pohl, C., Abbott, S., Hawkins, A., Leong, S., Haipek, C., Schmidt, H., Wiechert, M., Vickery, T., Scott, S., Dooling, D.J., Chinwalla, A., Weinstock, G.M., Mardis, E.R., Wilson, R.K., Getz, G., Winckler, W., Verhaak, R.G.W., Lawrence, M.S., O'Kelly, M., Robinson, J., Alexe, G., Beroukhim, R., Carter, S., Chiang, D., Gould, J., Gupta, S., Korn, J., Mermel, C., Mesirov, J., Monti, S., Nguyen, H., Parkin, M., Reich, M., Stransky, N., Weir, B.A., Garraway, L., Golub, T., Meyerson, M., Chin, L, Protopopov, A., Zhang, J., Perna, I., Aronson, S., Sathiamoorthy, N., Ren, G., Wiedemeyer, W.R., Kim, H., Sek, W.K., Xiao, Y., Kohane, I.S., Seidman, J., Park, P.J., Kucherlapati, R., Laird, P.W., Cope, L., Herman, J.G., Weisenberger, D.J., Pan, F., Van Den Berg, D., Van Neste, L., Joo, M.Y., Schuebel, K.E., Baylin, S.B., Absher, D.M., Li, J.Z., Southwick, A., Brady, S., Aggarwal, A., Chung, T., Sherlock, G., Brooks, J.D., Myers, R.M., Spellman, P.T., Purdom, E., Jakkula, L.R., Lapuk, A.V., Marr, H., Dorton, S., Yoon, G.C., Han, J., Ray, A., Wang, V., Durinck, S., Robinson, M., Wang, N.J., Vranizan, K., Peng, V., Van Name, E., Fontenay, G.V., Ngai, J., Conboy, J.G., Parvin, B., Feiler, H.S., Speed, T.P., Gray, J.W., Brennan, C., Socci, N.D., Olshen, A., Taylor, B.S., Lash, A., Schultz, N., Reva, B., Antipin, Y., Stukalov, A., Gross, B., Cerami, E., Wei, Q.W., Qin, L.X., Seshan, V.E., Villafania, L., Cavatore, M., Borsu, L., Viale, A., Gerald, W., Sander, C., Ladanyi, M., Perou, C.M., Hayes, D.N., Topal, M.D., Hoadley, K.A., Qi, Y., Balu, S., Shi, Y., Wu, J., Penny, R., Bittner, M., Shelton, T., Lenkiewicz, E., Morris, S., Beasley, D., Sanders, S., Kahn, A., Sfeir, R., Chen, J., Nassau, D., Feng, L., Hickey, E., Barker, A., Gerhard, D.S., Vockley, J., Compton, C., Vaught, J., Fielding, P., Ferguson, M.L., Schaefer, C., Madhavan, S., Buetow, K.H., Collins, F., Good, P., Guyer, M., Ozenberger, B., Peterson, J., Thomson, E., 2008. Comprehensive genomic characterization defines human glioblastoma genes and core pathways. Nature 455 (7216), 1061-1068.
- Nakamura, M., Watanabe, T., Yonekawa, Y., Kleihues, P., Ohgaki, H., 2001a. Promoter methylation of the DNA repair gene MGMT in astrocytomas is frequently associated with G:C > A:T mutations of the TP53 tumor suppressor gene. Carcinogenesis 22 (10), 1715–1719.
- Nakamura, M., Yonekawa, Y., Kleihues, P., Ohgaki, H., 2001b. Promoter hypermethylation of the RB1 gene in glioblastomas. Lab. Invest.: J. Tech. Methods Pathol. 81 (1), 77–82.
- Nishigaki, M., Aoyagi, K., Danjoh, I., Fukaya, M., Yanagihara, K., Sakamoto, H., Yoshida, T., Sasaki, H., 2005. Discovery of aberrant expression of R-RAS by cancer-linked DNA hypomethylation in gastric cancer using microarrays. Cancer Res. 65 (6), 2115–2124.
- Noushmehr, H., Weisenberger, D.J., Diefes, K., Phillips, H.S., Pujara, K., Berman, B.P., Pan, F., Pelloski, C.E., Sulman, E.P., Bhat, K.P., Verhaak, R.G., Hoadley, K.A., Hayes, D.N., Perou, C.M., Schmidt, H.K., Ding, L., Wilson, R.K., Van Den Berg, D., Shen, H., Bengtsson, H., Neuvial, P., Cope, L.M., Buckley, J., Herman, J.G., Baylin, S.B., Laird, P.W., Aldape, K., 2010. Identification of a CpG island methylator phenotype that defines a distinct subgroup of glioma. Cancer Cell 17 (5), 510–522.
- Ohm, J.E., McGarvey, K.M., Yu, X., Cheng, L., Schuebel, K.E., Cope, L., Mohammad, H.P., Chen, W., Daniel, V.C., Yu, W., Berman, D.M., Jenuwein, T., Pruitt, K., Sharkis, S.J., Watkins, D.N., Herman, J.G., Baylin, S.B., 2007. A stem cell-like chromatin pattern may predispose tumor suppressor genes to DNA hypermethylation and heritable silencing. Nat. Genet. 39 (2), 237–242.
- Ooi, S.K., Bestor, T.H., 2008. The colorful history of active DNA demethylation. Cell 133 (7), 1145-1148.
- Oshimo, Y., Nakayama, H., Ito, R., Kitadai, Y., Yoshida, K., Chayama, K., Yasui, W., 2003. Promoter methylation of cyclin D2 gene in gastric carcinoma. Int. J. Oncol. 23 (6), 1663–1670.
- Parsons, D.W., Jones, S., Zhang, X., Lin, J.C., Leary, R.J., Angenendt, P., Mankoo, P., Carter, H., Siu, I.M., Gallia, G.L., Olivi, A., McLendon, R., Rasheed, B.A., Keir, S., Nikolskaya, T., Nikolsky, Y., Busam, D.A., Tekleab, H., Diaz Jr., L.A., Hartigan, J., Smith, D.R., Strausberg, R.L., Marie, S.K., Shinjo, S.M., Yan, H., Riggins, G.J., Bigner, D.D., Karchin, R., Papadopoulos, N., Parmigiani, G., Vogelstein, B., Velculescu, V.E., Kinzler, K.W., 2008. An integrated genomic analysis of human glioblastoma multiforme. Science 321 (5897), 1807–1812.
- Pastor, W.A., Pape, U.J., Huang, Y., Henderson, H.R., Lister, R., Ko, M., McLoughlin, E.M., Brudno, Y., Mahapatra, S., Kapranov, P., Tahiliani, M., Daley, G.Q., Liu, X.S., Ecker, J.R., Milos, P.M., Agarwal, S., Rao, A., 2011. Genome-wide mapping of 5-hydroxymethylcytosine in embryonic stem cells. Nature 473 (7347), 394–397.
- Paugh, B.S., Qu, C., Jones, C., Liu, Z., Adamowicz-Brice, M., Zhang, J., Bax, D.A., Coyle, B., Barrow, J., Hargrave, D., Lowe, J., Gajjar, A., Zhao, W., Broniscer, A., Ellison, D.W., Grundy, R.G., Baker, S.J., 2010. Integrated molecular genetic profiling of pediatric high-grade gliomas reveals key differences with the adult disease. J. Clin. Oncol.: Official J. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. 28 (18), 3061–3068.
- Paz, M.F., Yaya-Tur, R., Rojas-Marcos, I., Reynes, G., Pollan, M., Aguirre-Cruz, L., Garcia-Lopez, J.L., Piquer, J., Safont, M.J., Balana, C., Sanchez-Cespedes, M., Garcia-Villanueva, M., Arribas, L., Esteller, M., 2004. CpG island hypermethylation of the DNA repair enzyme methyltransferase predicts response to temozolomide in primary gliomas. Clin. Cancer Res. 10 (15), 4933–4938.
- Phillips, H.S., Kharbanda, S., Chen, R., Forrest, W.F., Soriano, R.H., Wu, T.D., Misra, A., Nigro, J.M., Colman, H., Soroceanu, L., Williams, P.M., Modrusan, Z., Feuerstein, B.G., Aldape, K., 2006. Molecular subclasses of high-grade glioma predict prognosis, delineate a pattern of disease progression, and resemble stages in neurogenesis. Cancer Cell 9 (3), 157–173.

- Piccirillo, S.G., Reynolds, B.A., Zanetti, N., Lamorte, G., Binda, E., Broggi, G., Brem, H., Olivi, A., Dimeco, F., Vescovi, A.L., 2006. Bone morphogenetic proteins inhibit the tumorigenic potential of human brain tumour-initiating cells. Nature 444 (7120), 761–765.
- Pollard, S.M., Yoshikawa, K., Clarke, I.D., Danovi, D., Stricker, S., Russell, R., Bayani, J., Head, R., Lee, M., Bernstein, M., Squire, J.A., Smith, A., Dirks, P., 2009. Glioma stem cell lines expanded in adherent culture have tumor-specific phenotypes and are suitable for chemical and genetic screens. Cell Stem Cell 4 (6), 568–580.
- Quivoron, C., Couronne, L., Della Valle, V., Lopez, C.K., Plo, I., Wagner-Ballon, O., Do Cruzeiro, M., Delhommeau, F., Arnulf, B., Stern, M.H., Godley, L., Opolon, P., Tilly, H., Solary, E., Duffourd, Y., Dessen, P., Merle-Beral, H., Nguyen-Khac, F., Fontenay, M., Vainchenker, W., Bastard, C., Mercher, T., Bernard, O.A., 2011. TET2 inactivation results in pleiotropic hematopoietic abnormalities in mouse and is a recurrent event during human lymphomagenesis. Cancer Cell 20 (1), 25–38.
- Ramsahoye, B.H., Biniszkiewicz, D., Lyko, F., Clark, V., Bird, A.P., Jaenisch, R., 2000. Non-CpG methylation is prevalent in embryonic stem cells and may be mediated by DNA methyltransferase 3a. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 97 (10), 5237–5242.
- Reik, W., Collick, A., Norris, M.L., Barton, S.C., Surani, M.A., 1987. Genomic imprinting determines methylation of parental alleles in transgenic mice. Nature 328 (6127), 248-251.
- Reya, T., Morrison, S.J., Clarke, M.F., Weissman, I.L., 2001. Stem cells, cancer, and cancer stem cells. Nature 414 (6859), 105-111.
- Ringrose, L., Paro, R., 2004. Epigenetic regulation of cellular memory by the Polycomb and Trithorax group proteins. Annu. Rev. Genet. 38, 413–443.
- Rivenbark, A.G., Stolzenburg, S., Beltran, A.S., Yuan, X., Rots, M.G., Strahl, B.D., Blancafort, P., 2012. Epigenetic reprogramming of cancer cells via targeted DNA methylation. Epigenetics 7 (4).
 Roman-Gomez, J., Jimenez-Velasco, A., Agirre, X., Prosper, F., Heiniger, A., Torres, A., 2005. Lack of CpG island methylator phenotype defines a clinical
- subtype of T-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia associated with good prognosis. J. Clin. Oncol.: Official J. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. 23 (28), 7043–7049. Saito, Y., Jones, P.A., 2006. Epigenetic activation of tumor suppressor microRNAs in human cancer cells. Cell Cycle 5 (19), 2220–2222.
- Salomon, R., Kaye, A.M., 1970. Methylation of mouse DNA in vivo: di- and tripyrimidine sequences containing 5-methylcytosine. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 204 (2), 340-351.
- Schlesinger, Y., Straussman, R., Keshet, I., Farkash, S., Hecht, M., Zimmerman, J., Eden, E., Yakhini, Z., Ben-Shushan, E., Reubinoff, B.E., Bergman, Y., Simon, I., Cedar, H., 2007. Polycomb-mediated methylation on Lys27 of histone H3 pre-marks genes for de novo methylation in cancer. Nat. Genet. 39 (2), 232– 236.
- Schotta, G., Lachner, M., Sarma, K., Ebert, A., Sengupta, R., Reuter, G., Reinberg, D., Jenuwein, T., 2004. A silencing pathway to induce H3–K9 and H4–K20 trimethylation at constitutive heterochromatin. Gene Dev. 18 (11), 1251–1262.
- Schuebel, K., Chen, W., Baylin, S.B., 2006. CIMPle origin for promoter hypermethylation in colorectal cancer? Nat. Genet. 38 (7), 738-740.
- Schuettengruber, B., Chourrout, D., Vervoort, M., Leblanc, B., Cavalli, G., 2007. Genome regulation by polycomb and trithorax proteins. Cell 128 (4), 735–745.
 Schwartzentruber, J., Korshunov, A., Liu, X.Y., Jones, D.T., Pfaff, E., Jacob, K., Sturm, D., Fontebasso, A.M., Quang, D.A., Tonjes, M., Hovestadt, V., Albrecht, S., Kool, M., Nantel, A., Konermann, C., Lindroth, A., Jager, N., Rausch, T., Ryzhova, M., Korbel, J.O., Hielscher, T., Hauser, P., Garami, M., Klekner, A., Bognar, L., Ebinger, M., Schuhmann, M.U., Scheurlen, W., Pekrun, A., Fruhwald, M.C., Roggendorf, W., Kramm, C., Durken, M., Atkinson, J., Lepage, P., Montpetit, A., Zakrzewska, M., Zakrzewski, K., Liberski, P.P., Dong, Z., Siegel, P., Kulozik, A.E., Zapatka, M., Guha, A., Malkin, D., Felsberg, J., Reifenberger, G., von Deimling, A., Ichimura, K., Collins, V.P., Witt, H., Milde, T., Witt, O., Zhang, C., Castelo-Branco, P., Lichter, P., Faury, D., Tabori, U., Plass, C., Majewski, J., Pfister, S.M., Jabado, N., 2012. Driver mutations in histone H3.3 and chromatin remodelling genes in paediatric glioblastoma. Nature 482 (7384), 226–231.
- Shen, L., Ahuja, N., Shen, Y., Habib, N.A., Toyota, M., Rashid, A., Issa, J.P., 2002. DNA methylation and environmental exposures in human hepatocellular carcinoma. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 94 (10), 755–761.
- Singh, S.K., Clarke, I.D., Terasaki, M., Bonn, V.E., Hawkins, C., Squire, J., Dirks, P.B., 2003. Identification of a cancer stem cell in human brain tumors. Cancer Res. 63 (18), 5821–5828.
- Sorm, F., Piskala, A., Cihak, A., Vesely, J., 1964. 5-Azacytidine, a new, highly effective cancerostatic. Experientia 20 (4), 202-203.
- Stiles, C.D., Rowitch, D.H., 2008. Glioma stem cells: a midterm exam. Neuron 58 (6), 832–846.
- Strathdee, G., Appleton, K., Illand, M., Millan, D.W., Sargent, J., Paul, J., Brown, R., 2001. Primary ovarian carcinomas display multiple methylator phenotypes involving known tumor suppressor genes. Am. J. Pathol. 158 (3), 1121–1127.
- Stupp, R., van den Bent, M.J., Hegi, M.E., 2005. Optimal role of temozolomide in the treatment of malignant gliomas. Curr. Neurol. Neurosci. Rep. 5 (3), 198–206.
- Suva, M.L., Riggi, N., Janiszewska, M., Radovanovic, I., Provero, P., Stehle, J.C., Baumer, K., Le Bitoux, M.A., Marino, D., Cironi, L., Marquez, V.E., Clement, V., Stamenkovic, I., 2009. EZH2 is essential for glioblastoma cancer stem cell maintenance. Cancer Res. 69 (24), 9211–9218.
- Suzuki, M., Shigematsu, H., Iizasa, T., Hiroshima, K., Nakatani, Y., Minna, J.D., Gazdar, A.F., Fujisawa, T., 2006. Exclusive mutation in epidermal growth factor receptor gene, HER-2, and KRAS, and synchronous methylation of nonsmall cell lung cancer. Cancer 106 (10), 2200–2207.
- Tahiliani, M., Koh, K.P., Shen, Y., Pastor, W.A., Bandukwala, H., Brudno, Y., Agarwal, S., Iyer, L.M., Liu, D.R., Aravind, L., Rao, A., 2009. Conversion of 5methylcytosine to 5-hydroxymethylcytosine in mammalian DNA by MLL partner TET1. Science 324 (5929), 930–935.
- Teng, I.W., Hou, P.C., Lee, K.D., Chu, P.Y., Yeh, K.T., Jin, V.X., Tseng, M.J., Tsai, S.J., Chang, Y.S., Wu, C.S., Sun, H.S., Tsai, K.D., Jeng, L.B., Nephew, K.P., Huang, T.H., Hsiao, S.H., Leu, Y.W., 2011. Targeted methylation of two tumor suppressor genes is sufficient to transform mesenchymal stem cells into cancer stem/ initiating cells. Cancer Res. 71 (13), 4653–4663.
- Toyota, M., Ahuja, N., Ohe-Toyota, M., Herman, J.G., Baylin, S.B., Issa, J.P., 1999a. CpG island methylator phenotype in colorectal cancer. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 96 (15), 8681–8686.
- Toyota, M., Ahuja, N., Suzuki, H., Itoh, F., Ohe-Toyota, M., Imai, K., Baylin, S.B., Issa, J.P., 1999b. Aberrant methylation in gastric cancer associated with the CpG island methylator phenotype. Cancer Res. 59 (21), 5438–5442.
- Turcan, S., Rohle, D., Goenka, A., Walsh, L.A., Fang, F., Vilmaz, E., Campos, C., Fabius, A.W., Lu, C., Ward, P.S., Thompson, C.B., Kaufman, A., Guryanova, O., Levine, R., Heguy, A., Viale, A., Morris, L.G., Huse, J.T., Mellinghoff, I.K., Chan, T.A., 2012. IDH1 mutation is sufficient to establish the glioma hypermethylator phenotype. Nature 483 (7390), 479–483.
- Ueki, T., Toyota, M., Sohn, T., Yeo, C.J., Issa, J.P., Hruban, R.H., Goggins, M., 2000. Hypermethylation of multiple genes in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer Res. 60 (7), 1835–1839.
- Ugur, H.C., Ramakrishna, N., Bello, L., Menon, L.G., Kim, S.K., Black, P.M., Carroll, R.S., 2007. Continuous intracranial administration of suberoylanilide hydroxamic acid (SAHA) inhibits tumor growth in an orthotopic glioma model. J. Neurooncol. 83 (3), 267–275.
- Uhlmann, K., Rohde, K., Zeller, C., Szymas, J., Vogel, S., Marczinek, K., Thiel, G., Nurnberg, P., Laird, P.W., 2003. Distinct methylation profiles of glioma subtypes. Int. J. Cancer 106 (1), 52–59.
- van Haaften, G., Dalgliesh, G.L., Davies, H., Chen, L., Bignell, G., Greenman, C., Edkins, S., Hardy, C., O'Meara, S., Teague, J., Butler, A., Hinton, J., Latimer, C., Andrews, J., Barthorpe, S., Beare, D., Buck, G., Campbell, P.J., Cole, J., Forbes, S., Jia, M., Jones, D., Kok, C.Y., Leroy, C., Lin, M.L., McBride, D.J., Maddison, M., Maquire, S., McLay, K., Menzies, A., Mironenko, T., Mulderrig, L., Mudie, L., Pleasance, E., Shepherd, R., Smith, R., Stebbings, L., Stephens, P., Tang, G., Tarpey, P.S., Turner, R., Turrell, K., Varian, J., West, S., Widaa, S., Wray, P., Collins, V.P., Ichimura, K., Law, S., Wong, J., Yuen, S.T., Leung, S.Y., Tonon, G., DePinho, R.A., Tai, Y.T., Anderson, K.C., Kahnoski, R.J., Massie, A., Khoo, S.K., Teh, B.T., Stratton, M.R., Futreal, P.A., 2009. Somatic mutations of the histone H3K27 demethylase gene UTX in human cancer. Nat. Genet. 41 (5), 521–523.
- Verhaak, R.G., Hoadley, K.A., Purdom, E., Wang, V., Qi, Y., Wilkerson, M.D., Miller, C.R., Ding, L., Golub, T., Mesirov, J.P., Alexe, G., Lawrence, M., O'Kelly, M., Tamayo, P., Weir, B.A., Gabriel, S., Winckler, W., Gupta, S., Jakkula, L., Feiler, H.S., Hodgson, J.G., James, C.D., Sarkaria, J.N., Brennan, C., Kahn, A., Spellman, P.T., Wilson, R.K., Speed, T.P., Gray, J.W., Meyerson, M., Getz, G., Perou, C.M., Hayes, D.N., 2010. Integrated genomic analysis identifies clinically relevant subtypes of glioblastoma characterized by abnormalities in PDGFRA, IDH1, EGFR, and NF1. Cancer Cell 17 (1), 98–110.
- Visvader, J.E., Lindeman, G.J., 2008. Cancer stem cells in solid tumours: accumulating evidence and unresolved questions. Nat. Rev. Cancer 8 (10), 755-768.

Waddington, C.H., 1942. The epigenotype. Endeavour 1, 18-20.

- Watanabe, T., Nobusawa, S., Kleihues, P., Ohgaki, H., 2009. IDH1 mutations are early events in the development of astrocytomas and oligodendrogliomas. Am. J. Pathol. 174 (4), 1149–1153.
- Watanabe, Y., Castoro, R.J., Kim, H.S., North, B., Oikawa, R., Hiraishi, T., Ahmed, S.S., Chung, W., Cho, M.Y., Toyota, M., Itoh, F., Estecio, M.R., Shen, L., Jelinek, J., Issa, J.P., 2011. Frequent alteration of MLL3 frameshift mutations in microsatellite deficient colorectal cancer. PLoS One 6 (8), e23320.

Witt, O., Deubzer, H.E., Lodrini, M., Milde, T., Oehme, I., 2009. Targeting histone deacetylases in neuroblastoma. Curr. Pharm. Des. 15 (4), 436-447.

- Wolf, S.F., Jolly, D.J., Lunnen, K.D., Friedmann, T., Migeon, B.R., 1984. Methylation of the hypoxanthine phosphoribosyltransferase locus on the human X chromosome: implications for X-chromosome inactivation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 81 (9), 2806–2810.
- Wood, A.J., Lo, T.W., Zeitler, B., Pickle, C.S., Ralston, E.J., Lee, A.H., Amora, R., Miller, J.C., Leung, E., Meng, X., Zhang, L., Rebar, E.J., Gregory, P.D., Urnov, F.D., Meyer, B.J., 2011. Targeted genome editing across species using ZFNs and TALENs. Science 333 (6040), 307.
- Woodcock, D.M., Crowther, P.J., Diver, W.P., 1987. The majority of methylated deoxycytidines in human DNA are not in the CpG dinucleotide. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 145 (2), 888–894.
- Wu, G., Broniscer, A., McEachron, T.A., Lu, C., Paugh, B.S., Becksfort, J., Qu, C., Ding, L., Huether, R., Parker, M., Zhang, J., Gajjar, A., Dyer, M.A., Mullighan, C.G., Gilbertson, R.J., Mardis, E.R., Wilson, R.K., Downing, J.R., Ellison, D.W., Baker, S.J., 2012. Somatic histone H3 alterations in pediatric diffuse intrinsic pontine gliomas and non-brainstem glioblastomas. Nat. Genet. 44 (3), 251–253.
- Xie, W., Barr, C.L., Kim, A., Yue, F., Lee, A.Y., Eubanks, J., Dempster, E.L., Ren, B., 2012. Base-resolution analyses of sequence and parent-of-origin dependent DNA methylation in the mouse genome. Cell 148 (4), 816–831.
- Zhang, L., Lu, X., Lu, J., Liang, H., Dai, Q., Xu, G.L., Luo, C., Jiang, H., He, C., 2012. Thymine DNA glycosylase specifically recognizes 5-carboxylcytosine-modified DNA. Nat. Chem. Biol. 8 (4), 328-330.
- Zhou, L., Cheng, X., Connolly, B.A., Dickman, M.J., Hurd, P.J., Hornby, D.P., 2002. Zebularine: a novel DNA methylation inhibitor that forms a covalent complex with DNA methyltransferases. J. Mol. Biol. 321 (4), 591–599.